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ABSTRACT 

In the present article, we emphasize the symptom ex- 
perience perspective in person-centred care and dis- 
cuss barriers to implementation of this approach. 
There are obstacles to overcome: the diversity of un- 
derstandings of symptoms in clinical settings, the cur- 
rent biomedical discourse and the incompleteness of 
symptom research. Since the 19th century, the bio- 
medical perspective has been powerful in conceptual- 
izing symptoms in terms of pathology and diagnosis. 
Many diagnoses conjure up preconceived notions 
about the persons receiving them. This perspective 
may influence person-centred care negatively. Yet 
symptoms often mean something beyond the diagno- 
sis. Recognizing this discrepancy, it is crucial that we 
consider a perspective that starts from each person’s 
symptom experience, thus complementing the bio- 
medical perspective. Using the notion caring about 
symptoms, we advocate a person-centred approach 
that includes a symptom experience perspective. This 
requires health-care professionals to be skilled in lis-
tening to patient narratives and acquire knowledge 
about how symptom experiences can be individually 
expressed and interpreted. Listening to symptom ex- 
periences may give insights into the personal meaning 
of illness as well as information about bodily and so- 
cial restrictions caused by symptom distress. In this 
way, caring about symptoms will improve the prereq- 
uisites for establishing person-centred care planning. 
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1. INTRODUCTION 

Symptoms are at the core of communication and dialogue 
whenever patients and professionals meet in health-care 

situations. Patients’ descriptions of their illness and dis- 
tress are significant to professional understanding of their 
suffering. Sensations and perceptions have to be trans- 
lated into and expressed in words. However, in a clinical 
setting, subjective symptom experience is filtered through 
a professional interpretation aimed at a specific diagnosis. 
As long as health-care professionals put disease mani- 
festations in the foreground (a disease-centred approach) 
and patients’ own symptom experiences in the back- 
ground, we must push for care models that ensure a more 
individualized perspective on symptoms and symptom 
management. We need strategies for integrating ex- 
periential knowledge into clinical practice. 

Promoting a person-centred approach in which the pa- 
tient’s experience comes first would seem to be self-evi- 
dent. Such an approach, aimed at humanizing the health- 
care system through new health-care models, was pre- 
sented early on 1 and has been pursued internationally 
during recent decades under various designations: per- 
son-centredness 2,3, patient-centered care 4, person- 
centred nursing 5, and person-centred care 6. Al- 
though frequently used in the literature, there are several 
interpretations of the concept person-centered care 7 
and person-centredness 8. However, the concept basi- 
cally asserts that the patient is a person and that care 
provision efforts should be based on personal illness ex- 
periences.  

In a person-centred approach to care, each person 
should be seen as completely unique, meaning that dif- 
ferent persons with similar symptom experiences should 
not automatically be treated or supported in the same 
way. This leads to dilemmas in everyday health care, as 
the negotiation of symptoms, embedded in a singular 
search for a diagnosis, constitutes the central concern of 
most health-care encounters. In this paper, we discuss a 
person-centred care approach and explore the barriers to 
implementation of a symptom experience perspective in 
person-centred care. 
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2. BARRIERS TO CARING ABOUT 
SYMPTOMS 

2.1. Diversity of Understandings of Symptoms in  
Clinical Settings 

In the context of scientific medicine, the term symptom 
refers to the subjective experience of illness, not directly 
observable, while signs are alterations that can be de- 
tected through the observer’s senses and denoted by ob- 
jective biomedical disease markers, e.g. visible physical 
marks and laboratory findings 9,10. Sometimes rela- 
tionships between signs and symptoms can be identified, 
but such associations are more often lacking 11. The 
predominant biomedical approach is to conceptualize 
symptoms in terms of pathology 9,12. The meaning of 
the term therefore becomes blurred. Note that use of the 
term symptom as an all-embracing marker of disease may 
still be widespread in everyday health-care practice.  

During the 1970s and 1980s, attention was turned to 
symptoms as subjective illness experiences 13,14. 
However, subjective measures of disease and treatment 
impact are still viewed with scepticism in biomedical 
practice 15. Therefore, health-care professionals are ex- 
pected to translate the patient’s complaints into that 
which is considered authentic: biological signs of disease. 
This may influence person-centred care negatively, as 
many diagnoses conjure up preconceived notions of the 
persons receiving them 16. There is a tendency to 
medicalize life experiences and to translate social suffer- 
ing into bodily dysfunctions. In this way, suffering is 
turned into something medically and socially legitimate, 
while the personal experience is left aside. 

At times unreflective use of biomedical language 
threatens to undermine the patient’s confidence 17. By 
providing explanations that question the reality or le- 
gitimacy of symptoms, professionals risk losing patients’ 
confidence 18. If health-care professionals cannot de- 
fine, experience or measure patients’ symptoms, they 
will under-report and thereby under-treat these symptoms 
19. Inattention to symptom experiences may have 
negative consequences and in some cases constitute an 
essential part of the patient’s suffering. 

2.2. Power of Interpretation-Biomedicine 

Since the 19th-century development of pathological anat- 
omy, physicians have regarded disease as a localized 
process mapped onto specific, malfunctioning internal 
organs 9. Biomedical discourse is specific and powerful. 
It differs from other forms of discourse by its insistence 
on materialism as the basis of knowledge, and because of 
its requirement that single causal chains must be used to 
specify pathogenesis 20. Biomedicine also presupposes 
that what is experienced can be fully expressed in words, 
and as a sign of efficacy it is even preferable that symp- 

toms be considered as one-word expressions. Diagnostic 
techniques and procedures may be trained and practiced 
using symptom handbooks, manuals and “symptom sort- 
ers” 21,22.  

When patients in a clinical setting express atypical or 
unexpected symptoms, they are sometimes met with in- 
comprehension. Many patients therefore struggle to 
translate their experience into a more legitimate language 
and use a medical idiom to explain their symptoms. This 
impoverishes their language, such as when common one- 
word symptoms like fatigue, pain, anxiety or dizziness 
conceal diverse and varying experiences. Medical au- 
thority limits and restricts the range of acceptable mean- 
ings so as to adhere to an established diagnostic process 
23.  

Patients learn to communicate in a way that differs 
significantly from their talk in everyday life. They also 
learn what symptoms they had better be silent about. 
When symptoms indicate the existence of something 
other than a legitimate disease, there is a risk of creating 
a growing distance between patients and professionals. 
When symptoms are not recognized by applying bio- 
medical knowledge, we speak of medically unexplained 
symptoms (MUS). These kinds of symptoms comprise 
half the volume of emergency health care consultations 
and represent the most common diagnosis in some spe- 
cialties 24. Pathology-based approaches to symptoms 
are increasingly being found to be both scientifically and 
clinically inadequate. An alternative approach is to re- 
gard symptoms as personal experience and an expression 
of a combination of biological, psychological and social 
factors. Further, in a person-centred care context, such an 
approach confirms the trust between the patient and the 
health-care professional. 

2.3. Incompleteness of Symptom Research 

Research is needed that is grounded on subjective symp- 
tom experiences including the meaning of symptoms and 
how to perceive, express, live with and handle them. In 
fact, there is a great deal of existing research in this area, 
but some agreement regarding concept definitions would 
be desirable. To promote the development of a broad 
knowledge base, it is of vital importance that different 
methodologies be applied. A variety of symptom con- 
cepts are found in this research area, a few of which will 
be mentioned here.  

The diversity of concepts surrounding symptoms has 
to be dealt with, because some of the concepts are vague 
or overlapping in their definitions. For example, symp- 
tom experience has been described as including both 
symptom occurrence (quality, frequency and duration) 
and symptom distress 10. According to Dodd et al. 25, 
symptom experience is a dynamic process, which in- 
volves symptom perception, evaluation of its meaning 
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and response to a symptom. This model could be criti- 
cized for not specifying the directionality between multi- 
dimensional indicators and symptom status. Armstrong 
26 included the following terms in the symptom ex- 
perience concept: perception of the frequency, intensity, 
distress, meaning of symptoms as they are produced and 
expressed, and personal consequences.  

Closely connected to symptom experience is the con- 
cept symptom perception, which covers the belief a per- 
son has about what a particular symptom means cogni- 
tively and emotionally. Bodily cues, psychological fac- 
tors, and situational factors as well as knowledge and 
earlier experiences are said to interact in the symptom 
perception process 27,28.  

Much research remains to be done in this vital re- 
search area to develop a significant and coherent knowl- 
edge base for considering symptoms in clinical praxis. A 
framework for handling the diversity of the concept 
should be helpful. It would require more theoretically 
rooted empirical studies for clarification of concepts and 
exploration of dynamic interaction effects. 

3. A SYMPTOM EXPERIENCE  
PERSPECTIVE IN PERSON-CENTRED 
CARE 

The position of symptoms in person-centred care is para- 
mount. Person-centred care planning starts with patient 
narratives of unique illness experiences. The health-care 
professional seeks to understand these experiences 
through the patient narratives, and should try to under- 
stand what the symptom or various symptoms mean to 
the patient. Symptoms often represent a call for help, re- 
flecting not only physical aspects but also anxiety, de- 
pression, fear and expectations. The person’s subjective 
experience of illness has both cultural significance and a 
personal meaning regarding changes in health. This ex- 
perience has to be conveyed and interpreted. Narrative 
communication, with its metaphors and foundation in 
human life, provides the basis for expressing vulnerabil- 
ity and fears 29-31. Important issues of concern in per- 
son-centred care deal with the distress caused by symp- 
toms as well as the desire for symptom relief. Eldh et al. 
32 showed that patient participation was optimized 
when the patient was regarded as a person and when the 
patient’s symptom narratives were recognized by staff. In 
patients hospitalized for symptoms of worsening chronic 
heart failure, implementation of a person-centred ap- 
proach shortened the hospital stay. Moreover, this effect 
was achieved without negative patient outcomes 33. 
Furthermore, person-centred care is positively correlated 
with a constructive change of perspective 34 and job 
satisfaction 35.  

The obstacles to implementation of person-centred 
care including a symptom experience perspective are 

manifold and multileveled. There is certainly no one-way 
road leading from pathology to perception and then to 
expression and verbalization of symptoms, and we still 
have inadequate knowledge of how words for symptoms 
relate to experience. The word is not the experience itself, 
but the mediation of experience made meaningful. The 
mystery of how physiological expression is transformed 
into verbal information is still unsolved. However, the 
social environment decides what is understood as a rele- 
vant symptom and determines the choice of words used 
to convey that symptom. Symptom interpretation solely 
aimed at diagnosis and optimal medical treatment of dis- 
ease may be unsatisfactory. Illness is a subjective experi- 
ence, and correlations between such an experience and 
malfunctioning internal organs do not always exist 14. 
Symptoms often mean something over and above the di- 
agnosis, which may cause discordance. Bodily impedi- 
ments, complicated emotions or obstacles to daily activi- 
ties may be experienced by patients as symptoms, i.e. as 
actual indications of disease, while professionals may in- 
terpret these markers differently 36. The gap between 
the biomedical discourse and the patient’s experience 
may create misunderstandings, and therefore, a great deal 
of caution is needed to prevent communication distress. 
Recognizing this discrepancy, it would seem crucial to 
have a perspective that starts from a person’s own symp- 
tom experience, in this way complementing the biomedi- 
cal perspective. Corwin et al. 37 pointed out the nega- 
tive aspects of separating the determinants of a symptom 
from the phenomena associated with that symptom. In- 
stead, specifying causal sequences and reciprocal rela- 
tionships between bio-behavioural determinants and phe- 
nomena should guide future symptom research. Until we 
have understood the symptom interpretation process 
from the individual’s perspective and linked it to models 
of care, our skills in helping patients manage symptoms 
will be limited. 

A shift from a “disease-centred” to a “person-centred” 
approach cannot just happen on its own. We need a 
model that provides a clarification of complexity and 
simultaneously reveals how the caring process fits in. 
Armstrong 26 argued that, in current studies and theo- 
ries of symptom evaluation, the meaning of the symptom 
experience to patients is far from sufficiently considered. 
In an attempt to present a meaning-centred approach, she 
suggests using a multilevel model of symptoms (p. 603). 
This model includes the antecedents to and production, 
perception, expression and consequences of symptoms. 
The model also includes the meaning of symptoms and 
the existential meaning of symptom expression. Such a 
model might be a step forward in health-care profession- 
als’ endeavours to grasp the complexity of patients’ 
symptom experience. However, the model is silent about 
the most essential step in the care process: the dialogue 
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between the patient and the health-care professional, 
which always occurs in a specific context. This aspect 
could usefully be added to the model.  

Personalized care actions for symptom relief should be 
developed through dialogue and shared decisions be- 
tween the patient and the health-care professional, which 
runs contrary to standardized routine measures. Effective 
implementation of person-centred care is possible only 
when management follows through with plans, when 
care teams have confidence in their ability to meet goals 
for change, and when change fosters smooth operations 
in the daily routines of direct care providers 38. A per- 
son-centred integrative diagnosis (PID) of the whole pic- 
ture of a person’s health has been suggested 39. The 
aim is not solely to provide a diagnosis, but also to por- 
tray the actual illness experiences and support fulfilment 
of the person’s health aspirations and personal needs. 
Person-centred care relies on a partnership between the 
patient and the health-care professional, which is initi- 
ated by the patient’s narrative 40.  

There are many obstacles to overcome when imple- 
menting person-centred care that involves a symptom 
experience perspective: the diversity of understandings 
of symptoms in clinical settings, the current biomedical 
discourse and the incompleteness of symptom research. 
Therefore, establishing person-centred care in a health- 
care unit requires commitment across the entire organi- 
zation, that is, a movement towards a shared culture of 
person-centred care at all levels, not only temporary per- 
sonal experiences of person-centredness on the part of 
staff 41,42.  

4. CONCLUSIONS 

Using the notion caring about symptoms, we advocate a 
person-centred care perspective based on a dialog be- 
tween the patient and the health-care professional. This 
requires the development of professional skills that focus 
on listening to patient narratives that include the life 
situation and illness experiences and more specific 
knowledge about how symptom experiences can be indi- 
vidually expressed and interpreted. The health-care pro- 
fessional could strengthen a person’s involvement in 
treatment and care decisions by presenting a humble un- 
derstanding of personal symptom experiences in addition 
to diagnostic techniques and procedures. Also, symptom 
relief strategies have to be considered in a dialogue with 
the patient. In contemporary health-care contexts, it is of 
vital importance to explore symptom experiences and 
symptom relief more fully. By upgrading the status of 
symptoms as providing valuable insights into a patient’s 
illness experience, health-care professionals may be able 
to meet the basic criteria for person-centred care.  

Listening to symptom experiences may give insights 

into the personal meaning of illness as well as informa- 
tion about the potential activity and social restrictions 
caused by symptom distress. In this way, caring about 
symptoms will improve the prerequisites for establishing 
person-centred care planning. However, further empirical 
research and symptom concept analyses are needed that 
explore symptom experiences more fully. 
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